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Speaker BERGSTROM called the meeting to order at 4:02 p.m.


Speaker BERGSTROM:   Good afternoon.  It’s just after 4:00 o’clock.  I’d like to call this meeting of the Cape Cod Regional Government Assembly of Delegates to order.  Our first order of business would be a moment of silence to honor our troops who have died in the service to our country and all those serving our country in the Armed Forces.

Moment of Silence



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.



Now will you please stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.                   

Pledge of Allegiance



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.



The Clerk will call the roll.
Roll Call (90%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), George Bryant (1.54% - Provincetown), Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich), Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster), Charlotte Striebel (11.16% - Yarmouth), and Julia C. Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth)

Absent (10%): Thomas Keyes (9.06% - Sandwich) and Fred Schilpp (0.94 – Truro) (Mr. Schilpp arrived at 4:06 p.m.)


Ms. THOMPSON:   Mr. Speaker, we have a quorum with 90.00 percent of the Delegates present.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.

Committee of the Whole



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Now I’ll need a motion to approve the Calendar of Business.



Mr. SCALESE:   So move.



Ms. KING:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.



If there are no corrections, all those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?



Okay.  You should have received a copy of the journal of April 21, 2010.  I’ll need a motion for approval.



Mr. SCALESE:   So move.



Ms. KING:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   If there are no additions or corrections to the journal, we’ll take a vote.  All those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?

Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  We will now move on to Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners.  I see the Chairman approaching the microphone.



Commissioner FLYNN:   Good afternoon, Mr. Speaker and Members of the Assembly.  It’s nice to be back.  You probably noticed that I wasn’t here last week or the week before.  I wasn’t here last week because I’m sure that all of you know that Peter Kirwin, who was the Director of Human Services for the Town of Falmouth for 25 years and very active on the Cape and Barnstable everywhere in the human services field, passed away.  He retired less than a year and a half ago and just within months of his retirement learned that he had pancreatic cancer, and you know how that goes.  It doesn’t give a lot of hope for anyone in that situation.  So there was a service for him last week and it was very well attended by many, many people and I had an absolute obligation to be there.

Submission of Proposed Ordinances 10-14:  to amend the Regional Land Use Vision Map of the Barnstable County Regional Policy Plan to reflect amendments to the Town of Sandwich Land Use Vision Map; 10-15:  amendments to the Regional Policy Plan per Section 8H of Chapter 716 of the Acts of 1989; 10-16:  to amend Sections 13 and 14 of the Code of Cape Cod Commission Regulations of General Application Chapter A Enabling Regulations; and 10-17:  to authorize the issuance of short-term notes in anticipation of revenues for the purpose of the Cape Light Compact’s Energy Efficiency Program.



Commissioner FLYNN:  This afternoon the Commissioners have four proposed ordinances to present to you.



The proposed ordinances are amendments to the 2009 Regional Policy Plan Land Use Vision Map, amendments to the Regional Policy Plan, and amendments to amend Sections 13 and 14 of the Code of the Cape Cod Commission regulations of general application Chapter A enabling regulations.  The fourth proposed ordinance is to authorize the issuance of short-term temporary notes in anticipation of revenues for the purpose of the Cape Light Compact’s Energy Efficiency Program.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.  I should say that we have scheduled public hearings on these for the 19th of May and as you can see there is quite a lot of documentation behind this.  The members of the Government Regulations Committee will be forwarded copies of these proposed ordinances and if you have any questions, please try to resolve as many of them as you can be either contacting Diane, or whoever will be able to help you, before we actually sit down and have the meeting because we’re not going to have a great deal of time and as you can see there is a lot of substance.



Commissioner FLYNN:   Maggie Downey of the Cape Light Compact is here so if you have any questions about the borrowing – the short-term borrowing is for $12 million dollars – so if you have questions about that, she can answer them now and that might be helpful.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Why don’t we have Maggie explain how this was done in the past – whether we had an account or what is the change?



Get in line with everybody else – we’re spending it first.



Ms. DOWNEY:   Actually this is the first time that we’ve ever had to do RANs, which are Revenue Anticipation Notes.  You may be aware that the Cape Light Compact’s program prior to the Green Communities Act passage and a unified 3-year statewide plan was funded by a $5 million dollar SPC charge.  The Cape Light Compact, as well as the other utilities in Massachusetts under the Green Communities Act, their plans are growing significantly.  We talked about this at our budget hearing.



So the budget goes from $5 million to $18 million this year and then increases by approximately 5 percent each year for three years.  Those funds are collected from us, as ratepayers, under two funding sources – which is the need for the RANs – one is RGGI funds. RGGI are Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiatives.  That is a tax on carbon that we have.  We are in an allocation so those funds are delayed.  They don’t come in on a monthly basis.  The auctions are held four times a year so there’s a delay in funding coming to us.



The second is what is known as an EERF.  It’s an Energy Efficiency Reconciliation Factor, which will be included on all electric bills.  That will be in place on the July 1 bill but we don’t get our funds from the utility who collects them on our behalf until August.



So on any approved plan that was approved by the DPU, we were authorized and directed to borrow to move the plan forward so that there’s no gap in services.  The County, as you know, is the Cape Light Compact’s fiscal agent under an Administrative Service Agreement so this is the County’s responsibility under that agreement and all of the County’s costs for borrowing will be reimbursed and included and charged back to the Cape Light Compact.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you, Maggie.



Are we now going to be locked into that process of funding in arrears?



Ms. DOWNEY:   Yes.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   So ongoing we’re going to basically take out these revenue anticipation notes?



Ms. DOWNEY:   Correct.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Marcia?



Ms. KING:   You said that there’s a new fee that starts July 1 on our electric bills?



Ms. DOWNEY:   Yes, on all electric bills in Massachusetts.



Ms. KING:   So everybody on the Cape, rates are going up again?



Ms. DOWNEY:   Yes.  Many of you heard our presentation on the Green Communities Act and what the Green Communities Act is in order to meet growing demand – because electricity demand is increasing – energy efficiency is the least cost for meeting demand.  So rather than paying for new power plants, which would be on your bill as well, we are paying for energy efficiency as a way to meet growing demand because it costs less to invest in energy efficiency than it does to build a new power plant or new transmission lines to move energy from out of state.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Tony?



Mr. SCALESE:   Just one step further.  How much is it going to increase the electric bills?  My electric bill just went down.  I’m a happy guy.



(Laughter)



Ms. DOWNEY:   These are mills – they’re not cents.  It is a very, very complicated filing that we have submitted.  It is about $10 million dollars so I can back into that.  It’s a quarter of a mill for 5 million so it would be 0000.5 on your electric bill.



Mr. SCALESE:   It’s almost nothing.



Ms. DOWNEY:   It adds up cumulatively over 200,000 ratepayers and the size of the load.  No increase is negligible but it is in the dollars.  It’s less than a dollar.  I’m grabbing at a straw.  I would have to have my plan in front of me.  I can get back to you at the hearing because that’s the purpose.  So I’ll have that with me, the bill impact, because as part of the filing we did have to submit as required what is a bill impact, what is this going to do to a residential customer, and a CMI customer?


This is not an option.  This is part of the Green Communities Act and I did do a significant analysis – enough to make my head spin – on documenting least cost and how do you move forward with it.  But this is what the State of Massachusetts has elected to do in order to meet growth in demand in this industry.



Mr. SCALESE:   May I have a follow up? 



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Go ahead, Tony.



Mr. SCALESE:   We had no alternative.  We had to do this; is that what I’m hearing?



Ms. DOWNEY:   Correct.  The Green Communities Act was signed into law on July 2nd of 2008.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Tom?



Mr. LYNCH:   All of the costs of borrowing and administering the law, or whatever, are they all included in the payback through the ratepayers?



Ms. DOWNEY:   Yes.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   John?



Mr. OHMAN:   Maggie, it’s good that we’re recognizing the fact that electricity cost is going up because of the demand.  Have you had any discussion with DPU regarding off-peak demand supply?  In other words, can you save ratepayers money if they choose to wash clothes at 9:00 o’clock at night rather than when everybody has got the air-conditioner on – that sort of thing; operate off peak.



Ms. DOWNEY:   Yes.  What you’re talking about is dynamic pricing and in the Green Communities Act there is language that requires a pilot for dynamic pricing because this job that you just described is where the country and Massachusetts is heading.  Right now you can do that but there is no incentive for doing that.  I’d love to give you our presentation.  We did a pilot – as Charlotte knows – called SHEMP, Smart Home Energy Monitoring Pilot.  It was on WBZ.  I got a nice fax.  I did an e-mail blast, which I’m sure that you all read, that talks about bringing in smart meters to your home to track and to inform you as to how much electricity you’re using at a certain time of day.



The second part of that – so we had a very successful pilot – we had a participation of 100 residential homes but what we don’t have is the distribution company’s responsibility – which is NSTAR – and they are to do this, again as a pilot in the Green Communities Act, with the intention of rolling this out so that you have dynamic pricing.  So that when I put my dishwasher on at 10:00 p.m. in the summer and you put it on at 5:00, it will cost you more to run your dishwasher and it will cost me less when I’m doing it off peak.



This is where the industry is heading – likewise with plug-in hybrid vehicles.  If you’re going to push renewables, the challenge of electricity, as you all know, is you can’t store it.  So as we and our children, and our children’s children, take up this task, that’s the industry and the world that they’ll be living in.  They’ll be living in a world where you can take the energy that’s produced from renewables in the evening when your wind is blowing, recharge a hybrid vehicle and you’ll be rewarded for off-peak use.  Right now we don’t have that system in place but the Green Communities Act starts you on that path.



It does have some tension because it will slightly raise electric rates.  As you pursue renewable energy and you reward those through renewable energy certificates, all those requirements put upward pressure on your electric bill.  Where this is driving you to is to use less electricity, use less kilowatt hours so that Tony, who had an energy audit and reduced his kilowatt-hour consumption, will stay whole.  Even though the overall total cents per kilowatt hour went up because he’s using less, he’s not going to see that.  Whereas, Charlotte might not have done anything – I know that’s not true – but may not have done anything and she will see that and she will see the impact of rising prices as we start to change this industry.



But I would love to get back with you guys, after you get through the budget and all that stuff, it’s a very interesting PowerPoint presentation with some great facts, and in fact we had a customer come to our energy expo and talk about it.  We had about 20 people come in to listen to see what he has done to his home as to how he’s positioning himself to be ahead of the curve in this next 50 years.  It was exciting.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   So we will have that public hearing on the 19th.



Ms. DOWNEY:   And I will have the numbers for you guys when I come back on the 19th.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.



George?



Mr. BRYANT:   The highest electrical use is in the middle of the winter and the middle of the summer, and in the fall and in the spring it’s less.  During the day it’s highest around the time that people are making supper and the next highest is when they’re making lunch.  Now I’m not suggesting that you wait until the fall or the spring to wash your clothes.



(Laughter)



But that’s a fact of life.



Ms. DOWNEY:   Actually, George, you’re on the right path but you actually have hourly pricing and you see pricing differential within the hour and – to get to what John Ohman was talking about – that’s where you’ll see savings because prices change every hour.  So in order to get the benefit, and to switch that, and to shave the peak – because you remember right now if your electricity peaks up here when we’re all, at 6:00 p.m., using everything in the summertime, you have to build plants to serve that load.  Nobody wants to be blocked out.  So your goal is instead of having it shaped like this, (indicating) we want to have a very flat shape, and that’s what we’re heading to by trying to shave the peaks that we have.  But it will take more than me.



Commissioner LYONS:   May I make a comment on this?



Just as an antidote, I was visiting my sister-in-law who lives in Switzerland – lucky her – and they actually have certain days where they can do certain tasks; do their wash, do their dishes, and it rolls from neighborhood to neighborhood.  So they’re really ahead of us on that.  That would feel kind of restricting, I’m sure, to all of us but it may be the way we’re headed as well.  So it was an interesting place to go to and I can see it happening here.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Thank you very much.



Ms. DOWNEY:   You’re welcome.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Now I’ll turn it back to the chairman of the Commissioners.



Commissioner FLYNN:   Thank you, Maggie.



It can make your head spin.  When Maggie talks, it makes my head spin.



(Laughter)



But if my electricity costs go down I’ll be very happy.



Just a couple of things because I know you have an Open Cape presentation but I just wanted to bring you up to date on just a couple of things.

County Day for Cape Cod


Commissioner FLYNN:  On April 24th, which was a week ago Saturday, we had County Day for Cape Cod and it was actually held at Highfield Hall from 1:00 to 4:00 on Saturday afternoon.  The department heads were there, Maggie and Mark were there, and all three Commissioners were there.  The department heads had their booths set up.  Maggie had her light bulbs and that’s always a big draw.  People like to get their light bulbs.  Actually it was a good turnout – it was a very good turnout.



It was amazing to talk to the people who came in and as they were leaving how surprised they were about the County and the fact that the County does offer so much in services to the town.  This was sponsored by the League of Women Voters and we’re looking at next year wanting to have opportunities for a family to bring their kids.  We want children to be there so we’re thinking of maybe adding on something like hot dogs and ice cream, or something like that, so that the children can come, and the demonstrations in the booths can be scaled down for children as well.  So it was good and we plan to continue to do it on an annual basis.

Alternative Transportation Week



Commissioner FLYNN:  The week at the end of June or early July is Alternative Transportation Week.  This is something new and Tom Cahir, from the RTA, is putting this on.  On Wednesday, June 30th, at the Transportation Center, they’re going to have a big demonstration.  There will be buses and hopefully there will be opportunities to ride on some of the new buses, and so forth.  But from noon to 1:00 – put it on your calendar – if you have the time, stop by the Transportation Center in Hyannis and it will be deal about alternate transportation.  There is a website.  It’s called www.commuter.com and people on Cape Cod will be encouraged to find ways to carpool to work.  They can go on www.commuter.com and look for people who are going in their direction, perhaps, and have space in their vehicles, so that can cut down on the number of cars on the road.

Bike Week



Commissioner FLYNN:  Then Bike Week begins May 17th, so that doesn’t conflict.  But Alternative Transportation Week will also include bikes as well.  And there will be prizes so you can come for that as well.

Regionalization Committee Public Hearing



Commissioner FLYNN:  The other thing that I wanted to mention is May 14th the Lt. Governor and his Regionalization Committee is going to be on the Cape for one of the public hearings they’re having on regionalization of services for towns.  It will be at the Cape Cod Community College, at 10:00 a.m., at the Lorusso Building.  We, the Commissioners, plan to testify at this hearing because we think sometimes that no one really understands what Cape Cod Regional Government is all about.  Sometimes we get lumped into other counties who don’t even have revenues – I won’t mention what those are – particularly now that the Sheriff is gone to the state.  In fact, I think a bill was filed.  It’s an outside section to the budget to create a committee to consider abolishing counties whose Sheriffs have moved to the state.  Now whether that goes anywhere or not – but I’ve already had discussions with the Senate President about that and our Legislative Delegation saying that you need to help us on this and make sure that Barnstable is not included in any of this.  So if anyone is around and available on May 14th, it would be nice to have a good presence there and help us send our message to the Lt. Governor and his Committee.



I think that’s really all I have today.



Sheila, do you have something?



Commissioner LYONS:   You’re being invited to a lot of things and we do hope that you take part.  In thinking about County Day, I think that we should make it mandatory that all of the Assembly of Delegates come and help give out ice cream and hot dogs and play some games, and we will do that with you.  I think it would be fun.



But these are really great things and it really does help the public understand the role of the County and the role of the County isn’t just with the Executive Branch.  It lies with you as well, as the Legislative Branch.  So I do think it’s important for whenever you can come to these events it is a good showing for County strength.

The Cape and Islands Regional Network to End Homelessness Network Forum



Commissioner LYONS:  So here’s another invitation.  You’ve all been sent this invitation and Alan Trebat and the Department of Human Services asked me to bring it over.  Since their response so far has been Mr. Lynch, he gets the Gold Star today for sending in his RSVP and we would like to have a few more of you there.  It’s on Monday, May 10th, at the Cape Codder Resort and you’ll get a great lunch here.  Actually I’ve heard Dennis Culhane.  He’s a young, dynamic guy who is very energetic and focused on this issue so he’s interesting to listen to.



It will be at the Cape Codder from noon to 2:30 and we will be going over the new and effective ways to end homelessness.  There will be an overview of regional network to end homelessness and the progress made on the Main Street Initiative.  It is before you so I won’t go through the whole thing, but it will include 24/7 homeless crisis hotline, etc.



So if you can come for the entire event, or stop in and say hello, that’s always appreciated by the departments and we would love to have you there and you can send your RSVP to sfostercapecod@gmail.com.  All of that information is before you right now.

NSTAR Agreement with the County on Vegetation Management



Commissioner LYONS:  I did want to just touch on the fact that it was in the paper today – it’s been a long negotiation.  It was sort of highlighted before all of the T’s were crossed and I’s were dotted – but the NSTAR agreement between the County, through the Cape Cod Commission, and NSTAR has been signed, sealed and delivered, with the blessing of Secretary of Agriculture Soris, that they will postpone spraying throughout the Cape for any of the towns.  If there is a town that wants to go ahead, we’re not in a position to say you can’t but most towns would like us to do mapping of well heads to insure that the effectiveness and safety of that spraying vegetation management program is going forward with full knowledge of what they’re doing.



The reason that this is a proposal from the Commission stems from Eastham who had a great concern – and the Outer Cape towns really do have a great concern because the soil chemistry is mostly sandy as opposed to more dense clay and top soils – they did not feel that their maps were up to date and they questioned if NSTAR’s spraying was really being accurately done.  And lo and behold we went out and did mapping for the Town of Eastham and there were discrepancies between the two maps, so therefore we put forward this proposal that we would do this service for any town that wishes their maps to be updated, well heads counted, and this way we can insure to the best of our knowledge that our drinking water is safe and this is an effective safe method going forward.


I do think that NSTAR is within their rights.  They’re going by the letter of the law and they’re moving towards very good practices because it’s a 5-year vegetation management program where they ultimately will have low growth under the power lines where there will be very minimal spraying, if any.  To get to that point, there are these stages through the first four or five years.  However, we want to make sure that they’re doing it properly and correctly and without doing the well heads.  They agreed to do this.  I thanked them for their willingness to work with us.  It was sort of a long process in getting us all on the same page.  But it was a great thing and thank you, NSTAR, and thank you, too, Secretary Soris of the Department of Agriculture.  So we’ll keep you updated on that.



Commissioner FLYNN:   Just one more thing.



Sheila invited you to next year’s County Day.  I want you to know that Julia Taylor was there for this County Day.  So there were three women in government.  Isn’t that how it worked out?



Ms. TAYLOR:   If I may comment.  It’s one thing for Paul being out there, but the County employees came on a beautiful Saturday and they really did a lovely job setting up and I think really they did a wonderful job and we should appreciate it.  It was very well received and attended.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.



Is there anything further?



Fred?

Wind Turbines in Cape Towns



Mr. SCHILPP:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I’ve got a couple of things.  One is it’s interesting to hear about our interest in alternative sources of transportation given that when I was a kid back in the 40’s and 50’s, we had bikes.  People traveled on bikes, and street cars, and buses, and trains and ferries, and I think on any given week I was probably on two or three of those modes of transportation.  It is such a shame that we, through oil companies and such, went backwards and now today are trying to correct all of that.



But one thing that is disturbing me a little bit and I’m wondering if our Regional Government, particularly the Cape Cod Commission, could work toward some solution in the area of towns currently turning down wind turbines in their town.  I know that Harwich just a couple of days ago – 



Mr. CAKOUNES:   Last night.



Mr. SHILPP:   Last night turned down a proposal which had been approved prior to this, and I know last week I think maybe Eastham, and I’m pretty sure we did a model dialogue through the Cape Cod Commission and I’m wondering whether our energy people could work towards helping towns provide better information about the efficiencies and the problems that are associated with wind turbines?



Commissioner LYONS:   That point is well taken, Fred, and I agree, especially when the towns appear to have gone through a lot of work, volunteers go through quite a bit of work, it goes before town meeting, it gets approved and then sort of like our story with the wastewater that was occurring there in Chatham, somebody comes at the last bell and says wait a minute, this is no good.  They may have merit in some of their concerns, but it’s not as though the process was not transparent, and open, and well vetted.



I can’t speak for the Cape Cod Commission and its authority under that Act and how much they can enforce that because that would have to be coming from the Executive Director, but I do know that the Cape Light Compact has worked with the towns on every proposal.  I think that Maggie and her team – and correct me if I’m wrong – Maggie has really provided them with all the information – good, bad, or indifferent – to help them come to those decisions in the first place, and then it’s really the towns that pull back from it.



It’s a funny thing.  I was driving back from County Day, as a matter of fact, and I was going up 28 and I know that Falmouth has put in a couple of turbines now, or at least one.  So I was going up 28 and for just a minute the way the trees sort of opened up for a second, you saw this turbine and it had a wing span and I said, wow that’s huge.  But then as you drove you really didn’t see it again and I was really sort of looking to see it.  There was really nothing offensive about it.  It was interesting and I was still befuddled over how I saw that quick glance of how big it was and then I couldn’t see it again.



So it was very well positioned, obviously, but it’s something that I think people should go and visit and take a look at and really see it, touch it, be underneath it for a while in different times of the day before they just say no.  Then there is always the question of what is going to be the net-gain benefit for the town, and I do think that there is substantial gain and ultimately if we all take part in this there will be substantial gain collectively for the environment and for ourselves.  So that’s all I can say.  I agree.



Commissioner FLYNN:   I think we should definitely talk to the Commission about that because you always think that you have covered your bases with the public on a project.  Sheila alluded to wastewater.  Chatham is having wastewater issues.  Falmouth has a wastewater issue.



Now we have an issue with the turbine because when the wind direction changes and the turbine shifts with the wind, it makes a “wolf” sound.  It’s a very loud noise and that is not supposed to happen.  It’s not supposed to make that kind of noise, but people who live in the area hear it.  The flicker piece I don’t think is that much of an issue because it’s not that close; but the other sounds that the turbine make, depending on the direction of the wind those propellers make a certain sound like a “wolf” sound.  So anyway I think there are issues definitely, and we’re experiencing them now with some neighbors who really do not live that close but they hear it and so we’re going to have to resolve those.



The other problem on the Cape is that there isn’t that much land.  If you have to have a lot of land around a turbine, it’s not going to happen.  We’ll have to look at other forms of alternative energy besides wind turbines.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Paul?

 

        

        

Mr. PILCHER:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I would just like to speak in defense of my town that I feel has been slightly maligned through this discussion.  I don’t think the discussion in Wellfleet was made under pressure or by a group of ill-advised people coming in with a sudden set of facts, or because there was not due consideration of a lot of factors.  I happen to be in support of wind energy but quite frankly, if I had been in the position of the Board of Selectmen on the night that they made their vote, I would have voted the same way that they did because there were a lot of extenuating circumstances.  I just think that this is a discussion that perhaps is best reserved for another time when we have a lot more facts.



Commissioner LYONS:   Paul makes a good point.  There is so much back and forth.  It’s hard to come down on it.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Leo?



Mr. CAKOUNES:   I’ve been spending the last two nights at Harwich town meeting and we’re going to have to go back and finish up tonight.  I’ll assure you that the wind tower discussions last night were very lengthy and very heated at times for people, but I will tell you that I don’t think that the County, the Selectmen, the Planning Board – any of the other citizens that brought forth the idea of putting the wind towers in Harwich – could have done a better job.  They did this for eight years.  This was not something that just came out of the blue last year.  People were informed.



The bottom line is that there were concerns from people, unlike Ms. Lyons who was driving by the wind tower, who live within a thousand feet of it and will have to look at it constantly, the shadowing flicker thing, and the big key thing was the term “offensive.”  Now believe it or not, some people believe I’m offensive.



(Laughter)



How, I have no idea.  I think I’m a damn handsome man.  But the term “offensive” is arbitrary, I guess, and some people did not want to look out their window and look at this thing.  You have to address at some point – they are taxpayers, they are citizens, they bought their homes in this area thinking they were going to be looking at woods, so town meeting listened to them last night.  There were an awful lot of citizens there.  We had over 300 and they voted not to build it.



I really want to say, though, it was not in any fault of the people involved with bringing it forward.  They had a lot of information.  They answered questions but they just weren’t the answers that people wanted to hear.  And I don’t think that we can get over that.  I don’t blame the oil companies.  Do you know who I blame?  I blame our parents because the parents today are bringing kids up with the state of mind it’s all me, me, me, me.  No one thinks about doing stuff for the community as a whole, and that’s a reflection in volunteering.  It’s very difficult to get people to volunteer today.  It’s the society that we live in today – good, bad or indifferent.



But I really just want to say that I think the Town of Harwich needs to be commended – especially the people that were involved in both turning it down and bringing it forward.  They all did their homework.



Commissioner LYONS:   And I agree.  I’m not making a judgment call on either side of this.  Quite frankly, I have to always go back to the middle because there are so many pros and cons to this issue that it is hard to impose that on anyone and that is the problem with wind.  It does become a polarizing issue.  It’s as polarizing as some of the social issues that have been thrown at us over the years.



I was at a conference recently where this came up.  It was a national conference and we are not alone.  Even those states that have lots of land – if you think about it our widest point there in Falmouth going over to Bourne is about 10 miles wide, and that’s the widest we are – we are talking about states in the middle of the country and they are having the same problem between neighbor and neighbor.  So it is something that is shared across the country and it’s a tough issue.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   John?



Mr. OHMAN:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I’ve actually had the opportunity of seeing two different wind turbines in the town of Falmouth.  I believe the Air Force put one up on the base.  At least Falmouth did come to grips with that and they’re getting a big bang for their buck on the return on investment from having one at their wastewater treatment facility.  It pays a great deal of their cost.  And if anybody has an opportunity to get out there to see it, I think it’s a real education unto itself.



On the base, when I toured that one on the base, the Air Force put that up and they’re paying all of the electrical costs to pump the water out and clean it – first and secondary cleanup – and it’s been a boom for them too.  The logistics were very difficult, but they plan on putting two more up in that area.  That tower is very close to the wind tower that the University of Massachusetts has put up because the State of Massachusetts wants to put 13 up and from my vista, 13 wouldn’t be a dent in that part of the base.



So as we go forward, perhaps the County can get their thought-process together to try to get some mitigation on the base.  That might be the place where land meets no population.  I know that the University has a wind tower out there right now.  It’s a real education if anybody gets a chance to get out there.  It really will change your mind about wind power.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Town meeting voters I notice have an attitude – and I think Leo touched on it – that if you live on the Cape, what you want to see is you want to see some old fisherman at the end of the dock smoking a pipe with a hat.  You don’t want to see a wind turbine.  People have kind of an affectionate attitude toward the Cape.  Why?  So that they can invite visitors down and they want them to see the Cape.  They don’t want them to see modern stuff.  Of course you have to have modern stuff.  You have to have shopping centers.  You have to have buses.  So it’s a balance.  But I think that a lot of the opposition comes from the fact that people just don’t like to see signs of modern stuff.



But I think that a lot of people do recognize that inevitably we’re going to find alternatives to the way that we’re producing energy now and these issues will come again.  I hesitate to mention it but the regional transfer is putting one up in Dennis at the site of our maintenance facility and that’s going to provide pretty much the entire electric bill for that facility.  That’s going through the permit process.  And I think the base is going to put up others too.  The test will be when they become familiar and when you go by you don’t notice them.  They’re just something that’s there – whether then people will learn to accept them and not see them.  I live on a busy road; there’s always traffic going by.  People say doesn’t the traffic bother you?  And I go what traffic?  I don’t hear it after a while.



Fred?



Mr. SCHILPP:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



Just one final word, Paul and Leo, I did not mean to single out your towns but it was an example of things that were going on.  I understand that there are legitimate questions and all of that has to be faced, but it’s also interesting to me how many photographs are taken of Beach Point in Truro of the cottages and the rows of electric poles that run down.  If you look at the photographs and you just focus on the electric poles, it’s the weirdest view of all time of these poles.  But we don’t really see them anymore.  People take photographs of them all the time and there’s a pole and land line to a house.  You don’t notice it anymore.  It’s a beautiful house but it has a big line going into it – not underground, which it should be.



I think there’s also a point of trying to educate people in terms of wind energy and all of the other energies, and solar also with the big panels on houses.  I think when it comes to how is this going to help me as an individual and how am I going to benefit as an individual, things begin to change.  If you look at the towers that were erected for cell phones, I don’t think that there is anything uglier – and this is just my own personal opinion – than one of these cell phone towers with all of the repeaters and pieces sticking out from it.  I think we have this problem because everybody wanted their cell phone coverage.  I think right now we don’t all want our alternative energy and I don’t think we realize individually what we’re doing to ourselves with pollution and economy and so forth.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Well, I think we’ve exhausted that topic.



With that said if there is nothing else on that, then thank you very much for coming by.



Commissioner FLYNN:  Thank you.

Communication from OpenCape, Dan Gallagher and Others



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Pinch hitting for Dan Gallagher we have Gary Delius.  Gary, welcome.



Mr. DELIUS:   Thank you very much.  I believe that Assemblyman Teresa Marin is going to join me.



Ms. MARTIN:   As you all know, I am an officer of the Open Cape Corporation and I’m actually going to join Gary on that side of the table and answer questions.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Go ahead.  We’ll grill you like a tuna sandwich.



(Laughter)



Mr. DELIUS:   My name is Gary Delius and I’m the IT Director for the Town of Truro.  I’m also on the Executive Board and Treasurer of OpenCape Corporation.



It’s a joy to be among so many familiar faces.  Dan Gallagher and Art Gaylord, who are two of our other executive officers, were not able to be with us today but we felt that it was so important to update the Assembly on where we are, what has happened, and where we’re going that we wanted to go ahead and do this so that if we need to come back before you in June or July for some other activity, you were already familiar with what we’re talking about.



As many of you will remember, we were trying to run a fiber optic cable across Cape Cod and we found that through the Stimulus Grant the opportunity existed to not go just across Cape Cod because when we got to the bridge, we found that that’s where it ended.  It didn’t matter how fast you could go, at the bridge everything stops.  So we were able to put together a system which now goes all the way to Brockton, and then all the way down to Providence.  So there are two laterals that will go up to each of those locations.



Ms. MARTIN:   I’m going to walk around with a map while he’s talking so that we have visuals.  We do not have a PowerPoint.



Ms. KING:   You have all that money and you don’t have a PowerPoint?



(Laughter)



Mr. DELIUS:   We have 144 transmitting from Boston and we have 144 transmitting from Providence which join together at the bridges and come across with 288 strands.



I’m going to give you a couple of factoids because we’ve been using some analogies as we built this system to try to help people sort of get an idea about who we are, what we do, and what this technology is.  We’ll be talking about superhighways, off ramps, and water mains and spigots.  But Art Gaylord, who is one of our Vice Presidents and is also a Senior Computing Manager for Woods Hole, when asked Friday as a matter of fact, he told me that theoretically in tests one fiber optic cable has so far delivered 25.6 terra bytes of information per second.  I know that George knows exactly what I mean.  But we will continue in a way that all of you will be able to understand it.  That’s 50,000 DVDs of movies per second.  DVD movies – 50,000 per second.  That’s equal to 6,600 T-1 lines; those T-1 lines which used to be the relevant technology.  That one fiber optic line could deliver 100 megabytes of information to every citizen on Cape Cod.  That’s the system.  By the way, we don’t have just one cable.  We’ve got 288 cables.  We have capacity.  We have capability.  We have the future ahead of us on Cape Cod and we don’t even know how far it can take us.  But certainly for economic development and certainly for emergency backup to many systems that we have, for town government, for hospitals, for all those organizations who need to move data, in order to move the data this is a whole new awakening.  This is going to be the future.



350 miles – 73 anchor institutions on the Cape and southeastern Massachusetts are already measured and ready to go.  We’ve already visited most of the water towers and communication towers on the Cape because it’s a 2-part system.  If Teresa can hold up the map – the green lines are the wireless backup systems for emergencies so that should the fiber optic system have a break or something, or in an emergency – like a weather-related emergency such as a hurricane – we still have a system in place for public safety.  All of the water towers and communication towers have all been visited.  We’re just about ready to begin to specify and order the equipment for those and we’ve actually met with the Army Corps of Engineers and have gone through the ways to go across the Cape Cod Canal.  We got to ride up and down the elevator on the Railroad Bridge, which was quite a hit.  You’re actually inside the two buttresses at the end of the Sagamore Bridge, which is like a huge cathedral on the inside – sand on the floor, but nevertheless an interesting space.



We are moving forward.  We are in negotiations now with a number of our partners, including the County, and that’s the reason we may be coming back to you in the next month or so as we begin to talk about the County partnership, the use of the colocation center right up behind us here, and how we move forward with this system.



That’s the basis for where we are.  I think many of you have heard that part of the speech before and what I would like to do now is tell me what you’d like to hear.  Ask me questions and we’ll share with you where we are and where we’re going.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Does anyone have any questions for Teresa and Gary?



Julia?



Ms. TAYLOR:   I will start with the very, very basic one.  I pay Comcast to bring cable to my house so that I can have Internet access.  Then I have a little doohickey that sends it from my husband’s computer to mine, wirelessly, right?



Mr. DELIUS:   Yes.



Ms. TAYLOR:   Which means that when my grandchildren come to visit, and my son-in-law, he can set up his wireless, okay?  So far I’m pretty set.  How is this going to make my life better and different?



Mr. DELIUS:   Immediately, probably not, other than down the road we might give you the opportunity to replace the doohickey with a thingamabob.



(Laughter)



But what it means for the average user, what this is initially for is to allow organizations like Woods Hole to be able to compete for contractors.  Today they cannot compete for them because they don’t have the band width to get the data back and forth to their users.  To allow organizations like Cape Cod Community College to be able to offer distance-learning and the capacity for their own students to be able to do world-class computing on that facility.  Today they can’t do that.  To allow our school systems across the Cape to be able to join what’s called Internet II so they can experience the very best of scientific and explorative experiences from their classroom.  That’s what it will mean initially.



But over time – and probably the first place that this will happen will be up in Truro – the towns will be able to use this capacity to service their unserved or underserved citizens, people who live beyond the last mile for Comcast, so that they will be able to receive and utilize the very same service that you have today at your home and to date they have no access to whatsoever.  So they will be able to subscribe to a wired, or a wireless, or a Wi-Max service that will deliver to them the same high-speed service that you’re getting via Comcast cable to their homes in places like Truro that are beyond the Comcast system.  As time goes on, ISPs will be able to ride that same service to communities so that if someone says I think the service that I’m getting is too slow, I’d like to get something faster, is there somebody out there that can supply it?  Then that service will be available.



Does that answer your question?



Ms. TAYLOR:   Yes.



Ms. MARTIN:   I’d also like to talk about regionalized umbrella services.  This kind of backbone is essential for making those possible and realistic.  You’ve all heard about this regionalized GIS idea.  Well, GIS has a lot of data – big globs of data and people can’t realistically share it, and share services with the infrastructure this region has now.  So for the function of the municipal activities, this is the core backbone that makes it possible.



Mr. DELIUS:   We’re sort of the BASF of the Internet.  We don’t make the Internet.  We just make the Internet better.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Gary, who owns the distribution system?  How is it going to get to people?



Mr. DELIUS:   The OpenCape system is wholly owned by the OpenCape Corporation.  That’s one of the requirements of the grant.  The laterals that will go off to customers as they move farther out, part of that will be owned by OpenCape and part of it will be owned by RCN as part of their delivery system.



Ms. MARTIN:   Could you give a definition of laterals?



Mr. DELIUS:   For example, we’re going up Route 6 and we need to get over to Chatham.  That run over to Chatham would be a lateral.  Some of the private laterals – not the ones connecting the 73 anchor institutions – but some of the private laterals, like the one to Chatham, those would be owned by RCN as part of their delivery service to their customers.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   RCN is?



Mr. DELIUS:   RCN Metro is a national company which does this kind of work.  They build, they design, they install, they support, they service, and they do the whole thing for these types of fiber optic systems.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   So in other words, are you going to run a system that’s parallel to the Comcast system?  In other words, when it goes to my house or it goes to my institution, I’m also going to have Comcast but now I’m going to have to run another line?



Ms. MARTIN:   Yes and no.  First of all, OpenCape is what they call an open access middle mile network, and those are really important terms.  I know we’re throwing all these buzz words around – telecom stuff – but open access is what Comcast is not.  Open access means the ability to buy space to move data across this network is available to anyone who can pay the money, have the technical ability to do it, and isn’t doing anything illegal.  Right now if you decided I want to offer a service providing productivity to cottage colonies because I see there’s a nitch in certain things, you have to go to the only available carrying capacity, which is Comcast, and say I’d like to buy space, and Comcast could say no.  They do not have to sell capacity on their private network.  What that means is in order for anyone to compete in any way down here, they would have to make this same investment in the middle mile in the water mains.  In other places there is enough density in population, enough volume of business that multiple people built redundant networks.  That has not happened here and it will not happen here.  So open access is really, really important.



The second is that middle mile, which means it’s the water main – the in-between stuff.  Is it visible to most people?  You see the thing that comes in your home – you know you have a faucet, but if that faucet is not connected to anything, you have a lovely faucet.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   But I’m presuming that Comcast owns the line that comes into my house.  Do they own the actual distribution?



Mr. DELIUS:   Yes, that’s their product too.  We are not in the business of competing with Comcast.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Do they have to carry this?  I’m wondering how this service is going to get to me if Comcast owns the line that’s coming to my house.



Mr. DELIUS:   The way the service will get to you is probably most likely by a provider that is hired by Chatham to provide Wi-Max services and then you would subscribe to that service and either use that along with your Comcast service or your Verizon service.  Typically it would be because you need a higher band width, you need a higher speed.  There is a very important place for Comcast and for Verizon to service some of their customer base.  But so much of their customer base their needs are rising and the price points that are being charged are considerably more than what most consumers want to pay, so there needs to be a competitor in the market who has the footprint with the capacity – as I said, 280 lines, 26.5 terra bytes per line, 50,000 DVDs per second, per line – that kind of capacity.



Ms. MARTIN:   Real big – real, real big.



Mr. DELIUS:   So services can be delivered to users or to businesses – primarily to businesses – and to institutions like government and healthcare, etc.



Ms. MARTIN:   In some locations around the country, municipalities and counties actually get into the business of last mile.  Middle mile and last mile is a thing that goes to your house.  Lafayette, Louisiana is a really interesting example.  The city has just brought online phenomenally fast and phenomenally inexpensive last mile fiber to every single home and they turned it into an economic development engine bringing in businesses that are doing really big, 3-dimentional graphic kinds of applications.  It is the place in the country right now with the highest middle band width and the lowest cost – Louisiana.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Are there anymore questions or comments?



Tom?



Mr. LYNCH:   What is this corporation?  What is it going to look like five years from now?  I’m looking at Comcast trucks, salespeople, and you’re talking 350 miles, someone is going to build it, someone is going to maintain it, someone is going to sell it, operate it – all that stuff.  Is that all contracted services?  Is the nonprofit going to stay just you two?  Is the board going to stay as it is or is it going to have a whole new structure and what would that look like?



Mr. DELIUS:   RCN Metro is the design, build and operate contractor so the trucks that you would see would be RCN Metro trucks on the road servicing the customer base.  OpenCape is a 501(c)(3) corporation and we do not have any desire to become a mega corporation.  We can’t make lots of money because we can’t spend it.  We’re a 501(c)(3).  We’re nonprofit.  So any monies that we take in as part of our relationship with RCN will be turned back to the community to provide grant services and to reduce the cost of services to each of the towns and our stakeholders in the 73 anchor institutions that we service.  Will OpenCape become a huge organization?  We don’t intend for it to become one.



Mr. LYNCH:   Right now you have how many members on the board?



Mr. DELIUS:   There are about 13 members on the board.



Mr. LYNCH:   Do you think that 13 can administer everything up until what point in time would you need more?



Ms. MARTIN:   First of all, under the terms of NTA, the federal government was encouraging public/private partnerships and they actually asked applicants to have with them, either through themselves or through a partner going into the grant, a couple that had demonstrated experience building and maintaining that network.  So OpenCape alone would not have been in a strong position to bring the $32 million dollars to the region without RCN Metro Optics as a partner.  So it didn’t just come out of the blue.  There was a very practical reason for that, and it also means that we have a 3-year window to 100 percent construct and turn this network on, so having an expertise is important.



We’re going to be in a transition phase.  In a matter of months, there will be three employees of the OpenCape Corporation.  Someone will be overseeing RCN’s work and making sure that what is being delivered is what should be delivered.  There will be an Executive Director who will do Executive Director things.  And there will be an Administrative Assistant kind of person.  They will manage the cycle of construction.



At the same time the board is looking at what are other appropriate roles for a nonprofit with space?  What else does this region need to be able to really leverage the potential here?  What other partners can be brought in?



I’m personally looking at a lot of models around the country where this has been done in different ways.  One model that’s kind of interesting is to look at what was done in Ohio.  There’s an organization called One Community.  It started out in Cleveland.  They took initial public money that built infrastructure and they built a partnership on top of that that looked at how do we support schools, municipalities, and other kinds of community good uses in deploying applications of this network so that we can leverage it.  To me that’s a really important component.  How exactly it’s going to look in five years I don’t think any of us can answer it because this is a new space and we’re kind of creating it as we go.  But I do know that we’re all very committed – not only to building this, but also making sure that everyone across the region is able to find a way that it can benefit them, and is it appropriate for them and their community and business and trust.



Mr. DELIUS:   The board is made up, by the way, of a cross section of grass-root members from across the Cape.  There are people there who represent the IT community, such as myself, the Cape Cod Community College, hospitals, Woods Hole of course, the managers of town government, managers from Boards of Selectmen, and a wide variety of people like BAT.  So the guidance of the organization and the control of the corporation is by a group of people who are grass-roots oriented to make sure that the services that we went together to form are going to be the services that we deliver to meet the need that we had originally identified.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Paul?



Mr. PILCHER:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



My interest is economic development and I’m wondering if you could give us some idea of what kind of small businesses, or entrepreneurs, or home businesses would be made possible by OpenCape that are not available now.



Mr. DELIUS:   Sure.  I’m going to let you go first since you’ve been working on that.



Ms. MARTIN:   Okay.  One of the big barriers to running a 21st century business of any size here is the lack of the kind of infrastructure you need for running business in this century.  It impacts all kinds of companies that you wouldn’t think of.  About a year ago I was talking to a woman on the Lower Cape who had a wholesale custom embroidery business and she was asking me what she was doing wrong with her computer because her clients would send her graphic files that she would then embroider from and they were taking a really long time to download.  These are big files.  They are big, high-resolution files and everything was taking a really long time and she was sure that she was doing something wrong.  It was impacting her productivity.



I said no, it’s not you.  This is a place where band width is putting a growth bottleneck on a small business like that.  We have a lot of people across this region who could be doing virtual work.  They work for a company – fill in the blank – other city.  The trend in employment is to have more virtual and non-location specific employment.  It’s very difficult to do for a lot of places here.  Many of the kind of networks that you need to log onto have certain requirements that carry tremendous overhead that you can’t get, or you can’t get in the summer.  For example, where I live in Eastham, the only option for broad band is a Comcast connection that’s significantly lower speed than what was offered.  In the summer, working from home becomes painful because a million people come down and apparently everyone comes to the Cape to download movies in the summer.  I can’t figure that out.



(Laughter)



And the network comes to a screeching halt.  So if I need to move a file to a client – uploading it, pushing it up, I’m incredibly unproductive.  There are a lot of people who say I’d love to be here four or five days a week full-time but I’ve got to go back to the office where I can do this kind of work.



A lot of things in the creative sector – there are a lot of people who are doing graphics work, video and FX (special effects) work.  Those are all really big files.  You don’t need to be in a physical location to do that.  You need the band width to be able to move the stuff back and forth.



One of the industries that has moved into Lafayette is special effects work and they looked for places that had suitable band width where people could work from home and also push back and forth to a number of clients on the West coast.  The gating factor wasn’t physically where they wanted to be – it was is there the band width to carry it?



Another great example in Virginia, at MBC, they received EDA money, they built this kind of infrastructure, and they had an economic growth across multiple counties that said we’ve seen opportunities.  There are companies in Europe that want one- or two-person US headquarters but what they need is one hop band width to their headquarters in Europe so they engineered it.  They did it to maximize that and they came up with a tag line actually saying “One Hop to Europe” and they were able to bring in a whole bunch of little 1- and 2-person representative European companies in like middle of nowhere Virginia.



It was thinking about taking the infrastructure that wasn’t there and what kind of economic story can you tell and how can we communicate that to bring that to fruition.



Mr. PILCHER:   Are we going to be one hop to Europe?



Mr. DELIUS:   We already are as long as you can hop really long.



(Laughter)



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Leo?



Mr. CAKOUNES:   Just because I’m computer ignorant – many of us have heard about this and I visualize us tearing up Route 6 with big machines and bringing in a pipe but I know that that’s not the truth.



At this time do you have an idea – and I know the map just shows the two lines.  You mentioned one is a wireless line and it appears that’s the green one, is that correct?



Mr. DELIUS:   That’s correct, yes.  That’s the reason that it’s straight.



Mr. CAKOUNES:   So that’s basically going to be hopping from cell towers to cell towers?



Mr. DELIUS:   Not cell towers but communication towers, water towers, etc.



Mr. CAKOUNES:   And then the purple lines are what I would refer to as hard wire?



Mr. DELIUS:   Yes.  Those are fiber optic.



Mr. CAKOUNES:   And they would be running all underground, or are a majority of them going to be aboveground? 



Mr. DELIUS:   There will be a mixture of both, but primarily it’s going to be aerial – meaning it’s going to be on telephone poles simply because that’s the least expensive way to do it.  Initially when we started this we all thought let’s see if we can bury this along bicycle paths or whatever – it’s a way that it can be protected.  But when we started doing the research, we found that the number of times that a cable fails underground compared to the number of times that it fails as an aerial hanging from a telephone pole is significantly greater.  What we  call up-time is very important to us so the option is we need to consider to go aerial.  



Mr. CAKOUNES:   So is it safe to say that we’re not going to be digging up Route 6 and putting in pipes all the way to Provincetown, right?



Mr. DELIUS:   We have no plans to dig up Route 6 nor do we have plans to dig up the bridge.



Ms. MARTIN:   I’d like to add one thing.  This is kind of a planning issue.  If you’re looking at how you’re going to run fiber to your town to connect the different pieces of your town and then connect it to this fiber, we’re encouraging you to look at what existing road projects do you have.  Where is something going to be torn up anyway?  At the same time you’re going to be disturbing and getting in people’s ways and blocking off traffic and all that good stuff – at the same time letting us in with the conduit and fiber itself.  The cost is fairly incremental when you plan ahead and do it that way.  It minimizes disruption.



One good thing is this stuff takes time to do so every town right now is – and Gary has been talking to all of them – kind of getting at what is our 5-year plan for running fiber across the town?  How is it going to be engineered?  What key buildings need to be connected?  What kind of regional umbrella services are you thinking of participating in to make sure those physical locations are part of the network to move data around, and when you’re going to be going in and doing roadwork, it’s going to go in front of that building, are you going to do a small incremental cost of our conduit at the same time?  If you plan ahead, the savings are enormous in doing it.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   John?



Mr. OHMAN:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I’m concerned with access and cost – and I may be a little dense so pardon me – a theoretical example, we’ll take Truro which doesn’t have Comcast last mile right now.



Mr. DELIUS:   It does to many of its citizens but there are a good number who don’t.



Mr. OHMAN:   Now outside of that last mile is that little embroidery company and they want access.  The Town of Truro is going to have to come to the rescue and bring the last mile from the middle mile to Truro and then Truro will be responsible for the cost and the access of branching out, is that correct?



Mr. DELIUS:   You’re correct in terms of the responsibility, however we don’t anticipate that towns like Truro, where it would not be cost effective, will run fiber from our backbone to a customer that’s remote in what’s called beyond the last mile territory.  There are other technologies which could be used.  For example, a technology called Wi-Max which delivers today about 300 megabytes per second.  Your typical Comcast connection at your home is probably doing somewhere in the range of 10 megabytes per second so it’s 30 times faster than what you have today, and it’s wireless from point to point.  So in places like Truro, the relevant technology to reach that embroidery company that’s located out on one of our great roads in Truro would be to use a technology like a wireless technology.



Ms. MARTIN:   It may be the Town of Truro or it may be an entrepreneur who says I don’t have to invest in this middle mile but I see a business opportunity in doing last mile Wi-Max and I’m going to set up a company to do that here.  So it opens up the potential for competition.



I can hear Comcast saying you know now we’ve got extra capacity, we’re going to service X or Y.  It isn’t like OpenCape middle mile versus Comcast or Verizon.  This is one more set of resources that are available and we would be thrilled to have Verizon or Comcast as customers running more services for the region.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I don’t think they call themselves Comcast.  When I got my bill it was higher but they have a different name.



Yes, Dick?



Mr. ANDERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I have a question as far as the amount of fibers.  You’re going to have 144 looped around the Cape.  How are you going to divide that up amongst the 15 towns?



Mr. DELIUS:   That’s a very good question.  That will be done according to an engineering plan currently being developed by RCN.  For example, towns like Provincetown and Truro would get about 24 pair which would meet their needs of now and well into the future.  Every town is going to get a particular group of cables that will allow them to grow as they need to.  All towns won’t get 144 pair because there is no need for that.  The pairs will split off as we go up and down the Cape and the exact count per town is not yet determined.



Mr. ANDERSON:   If I may follow up?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Go right ahead.



Mr. ANDERSON:   Let’s say that the town of whatever – any town – gets 12 fibers, and you go beyond those 12 fibers.  What are you going to do for the 13th fiber?  Let’s say Falmouth gets 12 to go down to service Woods Hole, the Oceanographic NOAA and all the stuff down there.  Now all of a sudden you need more fibers to fulfill the high school, the town government, and all of that.  Do you foresee going above the 144 or what?



Mr. DELIUS:   We think that the 144 will provide enough capacity for well past this century and here is why – and you’re going to have to stick with me for a second.  The fiber optic cable can carry multiple wave lengths of light.  Each of those multiple wave lengths can carry thousands of customers.  So when you fill up a wave length of one color, you simply add another color to it and it doubles the capacity, triples the capacity, and quadruples the capacity as you go along.



So the ones that are fiber to a location can carry up to – on the speed tips I just quoted, they were using 160 different wave lengths of light.  So there’s where the capacity is.  It’s not necessarily one cable equals one customer.  The only time that one cable equals one customer is when a customer buys what is called dark cable – part of our fiber rental that they buy specifically for their use from point to point.  An example of that would be Woods Hole – from Woods Hole to wherever they connect directly into the backroom of the Internet itself, which is probably in Providence.  That’s an example of dark cable – dedicated for the life of the cable to that one customer.  Those are given, I think, a 25 year use.  So they own that wire for 25 years.  The rest is all going to be multiplex between all the users on the system.  Does that help?



One thing that I would like to come to with Paul asking about what kind of examples we can give, here’s one that we all know.  If you own a guest house, bed and breakfast, hotel, motel, cottage, whatever, try renting today without having access to the Internet.  Yet when you have access to the Internet, you’re limited because every time they get filled or partially filled because everybody goes on-line to check their e-mail, you’re service goes like that.  (indicating)  This is the typical kind of customer that we serve, as a good example, because all those people would be able to connect to this and have as much access as they needed, any time they need it.



Now I operate a cottage colony and suites in Provincetown.  I’ll be happy to give you a card later.



(Laughter)



When our reservation system is running, I’ve had two Internet connections – one from Comcast and one from Verizon – because the stability is not there.  I can’t run my reservation system because the lines go down so often.  So this would provide me with access – as well as other people who are in the same business – to run our own reservation system directly from our business itself.  That’s a good example of the kind of person that we’re looking for.



When we talk about artists, and we talk about writers, and we talk about anybody who is now moving into creative arts, this is how you’re going to get those people to come to your community because you have the band width so that they can send their product to wherever they need for it to go.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s good to know that when I finally give it all up and move completely off the grid that there will be more grid to move off of.



(Laughter)



I’ll leave more behind than I would have before this.



Tom?



Mr. LYNCH:   This probably falls into one of those other naïve questions but this whole competition thing is interesting.  Is Comcast Xfinity going to sit by and say oh, wait a minute, they’ve made up last mile.  Others want to come in.  To me, that’s all good.  But you are always going to be the lowest?



Mr. DELIUS:   That would be setting an artificial market.  No, we can’t say that we’re always going to be the lowest.  We’re going to be competitive.  We intend to be there with everybody else’s pricewise.



Mr. LYNCH:   Could someone use your line and cost less?



Mr. DELIUS:   We hope that’s the case, but we can’t just say, for example, whatever they are we’re going to be this much less.



Mr. LYNCH:   Let’s say that the town government of Barnstable hooks up and are with you and then all of a sudden Xfinity comes in and uses your same line and offers it for $100 thousand dollars cheaper – boom, we’re there.  Is that okay?



Mr. DELIUS:   To us it’s all traffic.



Mr. LYNCH:   That’s all good?



Mr. DELIUS:   Yes.  The cash register rings whether it’s us or Comcast on our service.  So if we run the fiber optic to Barnstable and they connect to it, and then Comcast comes along and rents some of our lines to provide services and they want to compete with us, fine.  The cash register still rings.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Julia?



Ms. TAYLOR:   Do some of the towns now, when they’ve got this option, operate like we’ve heard municipal electric companies?  We know there are good places that have municipal electric companies.  Could you have a municipal cable service?  Is it hard to do that if a town wanted to do that for various reasons?



Mr. DELIUS:   We anticipate that there will be many different models on the Cape for how service is provided and we really don’t care.  We’re an open access system and how a town wants to solve that problem, or how they want to provide that extra product, is completely up to the town.  We’ll be there to help them any way that we can but we’re not going to tell them how to do that.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Fred?



Mr. SCHILPP:   Just one other point in terms of the businesses.  Many of the high-end graphics, high-quality graphics need bulk, and high-end video need bulk.  It’s impossible to communicate on a daily basis outside of Cape Cod.



Mr. DELIUS:   That’s correct.



Mr. SCHILPP:   I know, and I’m a part-time realtor, that the MLS system, which we all use – all the agents and everyone actually uses it – is very limited to what you can bring into the MLS system and what you can take out of the MLS system right now.  In a lot of cases I get architectural photographs from people about their homes.  I have to degrade the photograph to such an extent that it’s embarrassing to what it then looks like when it gets on the Internet.



Mr. DELIUS:   This solves many of those problems.  It will allow for better performance for realtors, for graphic artists, for motels or for people who want to work from home and write the next great novel.  For example, one of our Selectmen in Truro is a technical publisher but yet his office in home has no Internet access.  Now imagine what it’s like for him to try to get his technical publishing out to the printers and his clients without any access whatsoever.  He has to go out by satellite.  You’ve seen those commercials.  Here it is on Hughes/Dishnet.  Well, compared to this, that’s like that.  (indicating)  Hughes/Dishnet is the one that’s crawling along.  It’s impossible for people like that to do their business today.



As example, the Banner – the Provincetown Banner – when they publish on Tuesday nights, they have to line up a set of Comcast modems and hook up their computers and feed their data to printer of all these different accounts.  So they have to maintain all of these different accounts from their ISP in order to get their product produced.  Now, they will have one account and they’ll have the speed they need so they can get it online and be off and go have dinner, which today they usually have to work overnight to get it published.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   You’re quite the promoter.



Mr. DELIUS:   We’ve been living and sleeping this for the last four years.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It sounds like it and it’s obviously good.  I had a discussion a few days ago and the people that were being questioned were asked what are you going to do for economic progress, and the first thing that came up was we’ll have to have high-speed Internet.  I know in Chatham, for instance, I switched my cable to DirectTV and then Comcast came and jacked up my Internet service because it was part of a package.  So I called around and found out that Comcast was my only option.  I couldn’t get Verizon because of where I was.  It went by my phone number.



I’m not technically proficient but I know that the Cape is under-serviced; there is no question about it.  You guys came along at the right time and the Stimulus money seemed to have come along at the right time too.  So this is – and not to put too fine a point on it – but here’s an example where the Federal Stimulus Program is actually working to create jobs; not just jobs involved in setting up this network, but it has residual effects for creating jobs in the community once it’s set up.  Hopefully it will benefit the Cape.  I know there are a lot of people who live in my community who have moved to the Cape or are transitioning to the Cape but this is one of the limiting factors involved that they haven’t gotten access that they need.



Mr. DELIUS:   When a town can compete for a new business, not by giving tax incentives but by giving connectivity incentives, that’s a win-win for everyone and we see that day coming.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Fred?



Mr. SCHILPP:   I’d like to say one more thing and that is how proud we are of Gary in Truro.  He was our secret weapon that we never let him out in public.



(Laughter)



Unfortunately, it happened today, but we thank you, Gary.



Mr. DELIUS:   Thank you, Fred.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you very much and I’m sure that you’ll be able to give us some periodic updates as time goes on.



Mr. DELIUS:   Absolutely.  You’re our partners.

Communications from Public Officials/Members of the Public



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Moving on, are there any Communications from Public Officials.



Hearing none, are there any Communications from Members of the Public?



Hearing none, the Assembly will now convene and we’ll begin with Reports of Committees.

Assembly Convenes



Speaker BERGSTROM:  I have a committee chairman right there with a report, John Ohman.

Standing Committee on Finance



Mr. OHMAN:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



Today the Standing Committee on Finance met and held a public hearing on Proposed Ordinance 10-04:  To make appropriations for Barnstable County’s operating budget for the fiscal year 2011.



We took testimony from the public.  We had no written testimony today, but we took testimony from the public and then had a substantial discussion about what we thought of the budget as presented.  In the end, we decided to bring forward the budget to the full Assembly and recommending that they approve the budget of $23,376,844 as presented by the County Commissioners.



Now that I’ve said that, we do have at least one amendment that we are gong to bring forward and it’s more technical.  It’s grant monies that didn’t come to the Children’s Cove and it will have the net effect of taking some money out of proposed reserves and putting it into the budget for Children’s Cove, making them whole.  It will have the net effect of reducing our budget by $65,000.  That’s what we intend to do but that’s for another time.  We voted both of those 5-0.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.



Julia?



Ms. TAYLOR:   I have a question, John.  Is the happy outcome of the budget being approved without blood related to me not being on the Finance Committee?



(Laughter)



Ms. OHMAN:   There have been rumors.



(Laughter)



Speaker BERGSTROM:   We will vote on the budget itself with the Committee recommendations.



George?

Standing Committee on Human Services



Mr. BRYANT:   The Human Service Advisory Council did not meet last week; it was canceled.  So the next meeting will be on May 27th, at 9:00 a.m., at the Transportation Center.  Everyone is welcome.



I brought some brochures from the Pilot House.  I visit the Pilot House every three or four months.  As you know, we were involved at the beginning of the Pilot House and it has turned out very well.  The census there is 17.  The residents of the Pilot House have to leave by 8:00 o’clock in the morning and they can return no earlier than 2:00 o’clock in the afternoon.  Most of them hold jobs.  It has been a very successful program for the people who remain dry or have no physical problems.  They’re raising a little garden there at the south end of the building and in one of those pictures you can see corn growing there.  It looks like it’s potatoes this year.



I’d like to pass some of these out – “Food not Bombs,” which is an interesting organization that I’ve been involved with in the past, is celebrating its 30th anniversary.  They bring food to poor people and to groups.  I was involved in an Americanization workshop I think it was nine years ago.  The food that they serve is consistent with – it’s not low cuisine but quite palatable and the fact that they’ve been in business for 30 years is certainly something to be proud of.  They’re having a celebration at the Boston Common on May 23rd from 12:00 to 5:00 featuring theatre workshops and live music.  I don’t know if I’ll be able to go but I’d like to.



When my son was studying at UC Berkley, they used to bring food to the famous People’s Park, which was started in the late 60’s.  That’s the SDS, and Mary Masabio and all of the other interesting people who were involved in that.  They consistently brought it every day to take care of the people that needed it.  So they deserve a pat on the back.



Thank you.

Standing Committee on Governmental Regulations

Submission of Proposed Ordinances:  
10-06:  to amend Ordinance 89-1 regarding legal holidays falling on the first or third Wednesday of the month, regular meeting days of the Assembly of Delegates; 

10-07:  to revise and amend the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter in accordance with Section 9-4 of the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter to change the date for organization to no later than the 15th of January;

 10-08:  to revise and amend the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter in accordance with Section 9-4 of the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter dealing with Assembly of Delegates, Quorum;

 10-09: to revise and amend the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter in accordance with Section 9-4 of the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter by deleting the residency requirement in the Charter for the Administrator;

 10-10: to revise and amend the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter in accordance with Section 9-4 of the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter by deleting language dealing with the temporary absence of the Administrator;

 10-11: to revise and amend the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter in accordance with Section 9-4 of the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter by deleting Sections 9-7, 9-8, Section 9A-1, and 9B-1 dealing with Personnel issues;

 10-12: to revise and amend the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter in accordance with Section 9-4 of the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter by deleting language dealing with transitional components of legislation never enacted; and

 10-13: to revise and amend the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter in accordance with Section 9-4 of the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter by deleting language dealing with contingency components of legislation never enacted.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you, George.



The Standing Committee on Government Regulations met last week to review the recommendations of the Charter Review Committee and after some spirited discussions we are submitting to the Assembly Ordinances 10-06 through 10-13, which Diane has been nice enough to put into words, the recommendations of the Committee.  That wasn’t the formal public hearing.  The formal public hearing in front of the Government Regulations Committee will be held on May 19th.  So we are submitting those proposed ordinances to the Assembly today and you will get copies.



Yes, Leo?



Mr. CAKOUNES:   I just want to remind everybody that these proposed ordinances have to be voted on at our June 2nd meeting so everyone please mark your calendars because it is very important that we have a quorum so that we can vote on them one way or the other otherwise they won’t be able to be entered into the November election.

Report from the Clerk


Speaker BERGSTROM:   Are there any other committees that met since our last meeting?



Hearing none, then we will now have a Report from the Clerk.

Assembly’s Public Hearing Schedule and Vote on the Proposed Ordinances



Ms. THOMPSON:   Thank you.



Everybody received in their packets today a copy of the proposed ordinances dealing with the Charter changes so you do have those.  The public hearings on those will begin at 1:30 p.m. on the 19th.  



Immediately following the public hearings on those proposed ordinances will be the public hearings on the three proposed ordinances that you received today from the Cape Cod Commission through the County Commissioners.



I have been told by Jessica Wielgus at the Cape Cod Commission that even though one of the proposed ordinances is quite lengthy she was able to put all of the changes before the Cape Cod Commission and have a vote within half an hour.  I’m not quite as optimistic as that, however, there is a time crunch in having these proposed ordinances moved through.  I spoke to the Speaker and he agreed to allow that the public hearings will begin on the 19th.  I’ve allotted an hour for all of the Cape Cod Commission proposed ordinances to be heard.  If need be, we will just have to continue whatever has not been completed until June 2nd.  The Speaker also agreed that we would put the proposed ordinances on the Calendar for a vote on the 19th but that may be very optimistic too.  I do know the Cape Cod Commission is hoping that there will be a vote on June 2nd at the latest so we’ll just have to see how quickly the committee can get through all of the changes.



To try to facilitate what the Cape Cod Commission is trying to do, Jennie agreed very graciously today to make a copy of the redlined version of the RPP that outlines all of the proposed changes.  I haven’t had a chance to look at it either so I don’t know if the changes are complicated or not.  I figured that at least if you all had the redlined version, and I think it starts on page 66 or 67 because that’s where the changes begin in the RPP, you could look at that before the public hearing.  The RPP is a large document as you know.  So you don’t have the complete document but you have the document beginning on page 67 that shows all of the changes.  So hopefully you’ll have a chance to look at that prior to the public hearing so that if it is at all possible you’ll be able to complete your public hearing work that day.



After those public hearings, you have another public hearing and that is going to be on the borrowing ordinance that you heard Maggie Downey talk about today.  So there is a lot of work to be completed on May 19th, and then of course at the Assembly meeting later that day you vote on the County Commissioners’ proposed budget for FY 2011.



We still have another proposed ordinance that is outstanding, and that is the proposed ordinance that the Assembly received on the creation of the CMED Advisory Council/Task Force.  I don’t remember the exact name of that.  Mark Zielinski indicated that there hasn’t been any great urgency in having that acted upon.  So we pushed that forward to June 2nd.  That public hearing will be conducted by the Standing Committee on Public Services – that’s Mr. Anderson’s committee.  This is just to give you a heads-up on timing for that.



As Delegate Cakounes indicated, the Assembly of Delegates must vote the Charter changes at your meeting on June 2nd.  I spoke to County Counsel, Bob Troy, today and he is going to be present at your public hearing on the proposed Charter changes in two weeks.  If you have any questions that require his assistance, he’ll be there to provide you with answers and hopefully that will help facilitate your vote on June 2nd.



Any change to the Charter, according to County Counsel, requires a two-thirds vote by the full Assembly; meaning that 66.666 percent of the Delegates must vote “yes” on any proposed change regardless of how many Delegates are present.



Mr. SCHILPP:   Of the weighted vote.  66.66 percent of the weighted vote.


Ms. THOMPSON:   Of the weighted vote, yes.

State Election Papers


Ms. THOMPSON: Election papers – we still don’t have election papers.  Jennie called at the end of last week and evidently there was a glitch that resulted in the delay, which is why they are not in towns, Town Clerks, and we don’t have them.  We were promised that we would have them this week but we were promised that we would have them last week.  So I don’t know what to tell you about the papers, but as soon as we hear anything we will let you know.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Are there any questions for Diane on any other subjects?



Ms. THOMPSON:   I have one more quick piece of information on the RPP proposed ordinances.  Speaker Bergstrom mentioned that if you have any questions as you’re looking through this document that you think you’re going to need further information on, please ask your questions through me.  It would be in accordance with the Charter that you go through me in that we wouldn’t have potentially 15 Delegates going directly to various staff members at the Cape Cod Commission.  So get your questions to me and I will get them answered for you.



Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Fred, did you have a question?

State Ethics Commission



Mr. SCHILPP:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



Diane, do we have a state ethics piece due sometime this month?



Mr. ANDERSON:   15th.



Mr. SCHILPP:   May 15th?  I got something several weeks ago.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Charlotte?



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Through a friend, I received information that the lady who sent out the information that usually comes in March – you get an e-mail stating that it’s due – and then they send you something by mail.  The lady that did that passed away and unfortunately there was nobody in that office that knew how to get the software up and that is what the delay has been.  But if you go to www.massgov/ethics, it’s up and running.  You can proceed to make your report to the ethics.  But that’s what the delay is.  Nobody knew how to get the software going.

Other Business



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Is there any Other Business to be brought before the Assembly?



Mr. ANDERSON:   Motion to adjourn.



Ms. KING:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I guess that’s a “no.”



(Laughter)



It’s been moved and seconded to adjourn.  All those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed.                 



 Whereupon, it was moved, seconded and voted to adjourn the Assembly of Delegates meeting at 5:40 p.m.

                                                    

Respectfully submitted by:







   




Diane C. Thompson, Clerk
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